[bookmark: _GoBack]VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
BOARD MINUTES
November 14, 2016


Mayor Evans called the Board Meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.  Present were Trustee Stephen Hanse, Trustee Joseph Ellis, Trustee Dianne Ringwald and Trustee Paul Sutton.  

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 10, 2016 American Valve Site Acquisition Public Hearing and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the minutes from the October 10, 2016 Board Meeting and dispense with reading of the same was made by Trustee Hanse and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried. 

Mayor Evans introduced Director of Summer Recreation Program, Mary Donahue, as an invited guest. Mrs. Donahue reported that this year the Summer Recreation Programs had an average of 92 kids per day and that the program ran from 8:30 a.m. to 12:15 p.m. This year the program accepted children entering into Kindergarten and this seemed to go well with no major incidents or problems to report. There were also some new staff this year as well as 15 or 16 volunteers who help out. This year the children were able to receive both breakfast and lunch which was well received. Some of the more popular events were the Hero’s Day, where the kids learned about the Police, Fire and EMS Departments, The Stuff-A-Plush Day where kids get to create a stuffed animal, and the field trips to the Frontispiece Gallery and the Mac-Haydn Theater in Chatham. The Summer Recreation Program also partnered with Cornell Cooperative Extension for a Bug Program, and the Greene Land Trust sponsored a couple who came to talk to the children about bees. 

Correspondence Received

A letter received from Christmas by the River Committee requesting to have Christmas by the River on Sunday December 4th from 10 a.m.-4 p.m. and also requesting the closing of Reed Street during that time.

A resignation letter received from Scott Sitcer resigning from the Planning Board.

A letter received from NYS Corrections denying the Village’s request for a lump sum payment for the Water Plant debt.

A letter received from St. Mary’s church agreeing to a draft plan that the Mayor negotiated with them regarding parking, crosswalks and sight distance setbacks.

A copy of a letter received from the DOH to the engineer for Sunset Vista Mobile Village notifying them of the steps necessary to install 5 new mobile home sites.

A revised Order on Consent for the Water Plant regarding the aluminum filter medium discharge to the lagoon.

A letter received from the C-A School district advising the Village that they are open to the idea and would look at a site plan for a proposed turn around at the end of Spencer Boulevard.

Correspondence Sent

A letter sent to the Town of Coxsackie regarding the Summer Recreation with the expense breakdown and asking them to pay their customary 1/3 of the total cost.

A letter sent to Greene County Real Property Tax Services for all unpaid Village taxes and delinquent Town Water/Sewer accounts to be levied to the County taxes.

Liaisons & Board Reports

Trustee Ringwald reported that the men at the Highway Department have been busy with leaf pick up and the coming winter season. We had an early wet, heavy snowfall which caused a lot of tree limbs to come down, so the crew had a lot of extra work to do. She said that the men took down flags and buntings off of the Village building. They installed a new manhole riser on Bailey Street and installed manhole extensions on Ely Street, Church Street and Riverside Avenue. They did some blacktopping on lower Ely Street and the road behind the DPW garage, as well as over where there were water breaks on Washington Avenue and Bailey Street. The men made repairs to the leaf box to get ready for leaf season by rebuilding the bottom of the box. She said that the men did some drainage ditching at 77 Kings Road and cleaned out the culvert and repaired a broken storm sewer line at 76 Washington Avenue. They also had two water breaks in the Village, and both a water break and a sewer break in the Town. Trustee Ringwald stated that the Parade of Lights is Friday December 2nd and the Village will be doing a float. She also stated that the Christmas by the River is on Sunday December 4th.  

Trustee Sutton reported that the Water Department has been doing their daily monitoring and in house cleaning. There was some emergency repair work done to the filter feed manifold and the flow control valve at the plant is going to need to be replaced. He said that the Medway reservoir is getting low and the voluntary water conservation notice is still in effect. Trustee Sutton reported that the Wastewater Department has been working on several items from their most recent EPA inspection as well as completing their preventative maintenance. They hydro-flushed 1400 feet of sewer line on Riverside Avenue, Mansion Street and Lafayette Avenue. They still need to repair the pump at Riverside pump station. Trustee Sutton reported that the Fire Department did their fire prevention demonstration at the school and it went over very well. They have completed testing all Village hose on the trucks and they are all in good shape.

Trustee Ellis reported that the Police Department is presently in the process of replacing tires that are worn on their patrol vehicles. Sgt. Petrillo did a great job with their supplier and was able to gain $1,500.00 in credit for the older Crown Victoria tires for which they no longer have as much of a use for. The Police Department is going through their Tasers and have three that are in need of batteries. Chief Mento has spoken to Tyler from Nordutch regarding upgrading an existing computer rather than replacing it. This will save the Village at least $500.00 as opposed to replacing the entire unit. Trustee Ellis said that the Police Department is in the process of completing their yearly firearms qualification. Both the PAL race and the Pink up the Village fundraisers went as planned and both events were successful in their fundraising endeavors. The SRO program is doing well and Officer Michael Taylor is now fully integrated into the program. Officer Ryan Williams was able to find multiband radios for the Police Department on Amazon for a cost of $55.00 per radio, saving the department some money. A contractor has been contacted to come down and outline the work required to do the necessary repairs to the locker room and evidence room. Trustee Ellis stated that he has talked with the Police Chief and asked that there be a greater Police presence near the crosswalk by Griffin’s Market, as many people are not stopping for pedestrians.  

Trustee Hanse reported that the Building Department has issued 12 building permits and 1 violation on Mansion Street. He stated that the Planning Board has been busy with reviewing the Village Code. There will be a Public Hearing on December 12th at 6:45 p.m. in order to approve Local Law #3, which makes necessary changes to Chapter 75 of the Village Code. Aaron Flach’s project on Mansion Street is still moving forward. An asbestos removal contractor has been secured and the application has been submitted to the NYS DOL for approval. Therefore, the Special Use Permit has been extended until October of 2017. He said that Scott Sitcer has officially resigned from the Planning Board and that the Village will be working on filling his position. 

Mayor Evans reported that the case of the McQuade Park vandalism has been solved. A 13 and an 11 year old boy were responsible and the cases will go to family court. The Village will try to ask for restitution and community service, such as painting the concession that they vandalized. Officer Williams helped cracked the McQuade break in case with the assistance of the School Discipline Officer. Two students came forward and provided the names.  They asked to remain anonymous and it was decided to give them both a reward for coming forward with their information. Mayor Evans stated that the Food Pantry project is underway. The Village received a generous contribution from an individual who gave the remaining amount needed to be raised. The framing and electric work has already been completed. Sitcer Construction will be doing the next phase of work, as well as the DPW who will be installing an outside access door. Mayor Evans reported that the Village is 5 months into the budget year and seems to be in good shape in all funds including the Water and Sewer funds. 

Trustee Hanse stated that he hopes that the children who were responsible for the vandalism receive guidance instead of just a strict punishment. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to approve the request received from Mary D’Alessio of 83 Warren Avenue asking to hold her past due balance of $ 374.57 from the Town of Coxsackie Water Levy, as she agrees to pay off the full account balance of $ 721.33 over the next 12 months was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from Mark & Judy Zoller of 10 Luke Street asking to remove their penalties of $ 35.05 from their water/sewer account as they have a good payment history was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from India Fitzgerald of 4 Matthew Lane asking to only be held liable for 2/3 of the Water/Sewer bill in the amount of $133.50 since she didn’t buy the house until July 28th was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. Trustee Hanse abstained. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from Northern Supply Inc. of 1 Riverside Avenue asking to remove their meter fines of $50 since the Water Department has been working with them on installing a remote meter was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from Brett Holmes of 12 Lafayette Avenue asking to remove his penalties of $ 52.63 from his water/sewer account as they have a good payment history was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Village of Coxsackie to renew health insurance benefits under the new MVP HDEPO 3700 Silver 8 plan starting January 1, 2017 was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the revised changes to the Building Permit Application to include information on work to be done in the Historic Preservation District was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve setting up a Public Hearing for the date of December 12, 2106 at 6:45 p.m. for Local Law #3 of 2016-To Amend Chapter 75 of the Village Code of the Village of Coxsackie was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the request received from Joanne Conway of the Christmas by the River Committee to hold Christmas by the River on Sunday December 4, 2016 from 10:00 a.m. to 4:00 p.m. and to close Reed Street was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve an RFP for a camera/recording system for the Water Treatment Facility was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve the Village to provide employees with a free benefit of joining the Columbia Greene Federal Credit Union and have weekly deductions from their paychecks sent to their accounts was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A motion to approve a 2nd week of vacation buy back for Andres Felix was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Ellis. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 132016-Fair Housing Resolution and Plan. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes.  Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The resolution was approved.

A roll call vote was taken on Resolution No. 142016-Grievance Procedure under the Americans with Disabilities Act Resolution and Plan. Mayor Evans voted yes. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes.  Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The resolution was approved.

A motion to approve the attached appropriation changes was made by Trustee Ringwald and seconded by Trustee Sutton. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried. 



A motion to approve water/sewer adjustments from October 1-31, 2016 was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried. 

A motion to approve the bills on General Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 308-381 totaling $ 52,764.97; Water Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 132-176 totaling $ 51,369.94; Sewer Fund Abstract #6, vouchers 138-174 totaling $ 34,095.28 and Trust & Agency Fund Abstract #6, voucher 4 totaling $ 461.80 was made by Trustee Sutton and seconded by Trustee Ringwald. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

Public Comment Period

Jennifer Seekamp of Spencer Boulevard stated that she would like some more information on the proposed turn around on Spencer Boulevard.

Mayor Evans stated that residents that live on the end of Spencer Boulevard asked the Village about creating a turn around. Right now there is an issue when big trucks such as garbage trucks or delivery trucks drive down and don’t have an area to turn around. They end up turning around in people’s driveways. The property at the end is owned by the school. The school agrees to entertain a plan to create the turn around. 

Jeff Haas asked what had happened to the tree down by the Gazebo in Riverside Park.

Mayor Evans stated that NYS deemed it diseased and had it removed. The stump will still have to be ground down and removed. He said that he hopes that NYS keeps their word with promising to replant trees down at the park. 

Trustee Ellis stated that the Department of Aging if offering assistance to those that need it for citizens who are 60 years of age or older. They have grant money that can help people with many different things. He said that the next Owl Committee meeting is on November 15th at 7:00 p.m. and the Gala and Auction Committee have been working hard. They now are up to 50 sponsored owls. He also stated that there will be a website for the committee that is currently being developed. 

Trustee Ringwald stated that the pole barn at the DPW garage is getting completed. The Department of Corrections has helped by providing inmates to help work on the barn. The pole barn will be used to house vehicles and equipment so that nothing is left outside in the weather any longer. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Trustee Ellis and seconded by Trustee Hanse. Trustee Hanse voted yes. Trustee Ellis voted yes. Trustee Ringwald voted yes. Trustee Sutton voted yes. The motion carried.

The meeting was adjourned at 7:45 p.m. 


Respectfully submitted,



Nikki Bereznak
Clerk
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Account Account # Amount Account Account # Amount

Special Items-Contingent A1990.4 1,036.67 $      Auditors/Accountant A1320.4 1,036.67 $     

Special Items-Contingent A1990.4 2,210.48 $      Engineer-Contractual A1440.4 2,210.48 $     

Police-Contingent Fund A3120.5 1,728.46 $      Police-Equipment A3120.2 1,728.46 $     

Special Items-Contingent A1990.4 6,267.51 $      Highway Improv-Chips A5112.2 6,267.51 $     

Special Items-Contingent A1990.4 1,927.23 $      Council Arts-Farmer's Market A7010.41 1,927.23 $     

Special Items-Contingent A1990.4 1,241.09 $      Council Arts-Movie Night A7010.42 1,241.09 $     

Special Items-Contingent A1990.4 5,386.49 $      Parks/Playgrounds-Contractual A7140.4 5,386.49 $     

Special Items-Contingent A1990.4 2,616.96 $      Youth Recreation-Contractual A7310.4 2,616.96 $     

Special Items-Contingent A1990.4 3,459.00 $      Other Culture and Rec(owl, food pantry)A7989.4 3,459.00 $     

25,873.89 $    25,873.89 $   

Account Account # Amount Account Account # Amount

Special Items-Contingent F1990.4 901.13 $        Filter Plant-Equipment F8330.2 901.13 $       

Special Items-Contingent F1990.4 0.01 $            Transfers to Capital Funds F9950.9 0.01 $           

Special Items-Contingent F1990.4 48,113.16 $    EFC-30Yr. 2012 Water(D0-15702) F9770.30 60,100.00 $   

T&D-Equipment F8340.2 11,986.84 $    61,001.14 $   

61,001.14 $   

Account Account # Amount Account Account # Amount

Special Items-Contingent G1990.4 10,000.00 $    Engineer-Contractual G1420.4 21,148.65 $   

Sewage Treat-Contractual G8130.4 11,148.65 $   

Sewage Treat-Contractual G8130.4 0.01 $            Transfer to Capital Funds G9950.9 0.01 $           

21,148.66 $    21,148.66 $   

Appropriation Changes

Board Meeting:

November 14, 2016

General Fund

From (Debit) To (Credit)

Budget Journal-Fiscal Year Ending 5/31/2017

Water Fund

From To

Sewer Fund

From To
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October

		Appropriation Changes

		Board Meeting:				November 14, 2016

		Budget Journal-Fiscal Year Ending 5/31/2017

		General Fund

		From (Debit)								To (Credit)

		Account		Account #		Amount				Account		Account #		Amount

		Special Items-Contingent		A1990.4		$   1,036.67				Auditors/Accountant		A1320.4		$   1,036.67

		Special Items-Contingent		A1990.4		$   2,210.48				Engineer-Contractual		A1440.4		$   2,210.48

		Police-Contingent Fund		A3120.5		$   1,728.46				Police-Equipment		A3120.2		$   1,728.46

		Special Items-Contingent		A1990.4		$   6,267.51				Highway Improv-Chips		A5112.2		$   6,267.51

		Special Items-Contingent		A1990.4		$   1,927.23				Council Arts-Farmer's Market		A7010.41		$   1,927.23

		Special Items-Contingent		A1990.4		$   1,241.09				Council Arts-Movie Night		A7010.42		$   1,241.09

		Special Items-Contingent		A1990.4		$   5,386.49				Parks/Playgrounds-Contractual		A7140.4		$   5,386.49

		Special Items-Contingent		A1990.4		$   2,616.96				Youth Recreation-Contractual		A7310.4		$   2,616.96

		Special Items-Contingent		A1990.4		$   3,459.00				Other Culture and Rec(owl, food pantry)		A7989.4		$   3,459.00

						$   25,873.89								$   25,873.89



		Water Fund

		From								To

		Account		Account #		Amount				Account		Account #		Amount

		Special Items-Contingent		F1990.4		$   901.13				Filter Plant-Equipment		F8330.2		$   901.13

		Special Items-Contingent		F1990.4		$   0.01				Transfers to Capital Funds		F9950.9		$   0.01

		Special Items-Contingent		F1990.4		$   48,113.16				EFC-30Yr. 2012 Water(D0-15702)		F9770.30		$   60,100.00

		T&D-Equipment		F8340.2		$   11,986.84								$   61,001.14

						$   61,001.14



		Sewer Fund

		From								To

		Account		Account #		Amount				Account		Account #		Amount

		Special Items-Contingent		G1990.4		$   10,000.00				Engineer-Contractual		G1420.4		$   21,148.65

		Sewage Treat-Contractual		G8130.4		$   11,148.65

		Sewage Treat-Contractual		G8130.4		$   0.01				Transfer to Capital Funds		G9950.9		$   0.01

						$   21,148.66								$   21,148.66






























